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MINUTES


NOVEMBER 7, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Police Sergeant Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Panza noted that he and other Councilmembers would be getting up early the next morning to prepare for the election, and he encouraged his fellow Councilmembers to proceed through the agenda as quickly as possible.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Allison Wilson, Brisbane resident, noted the last issue of the Luminary contained an error.  She clarified that the last three paragraphs of the statement attributed to David Gangloff were actually made by W. Clarke Conway.  On behalf of the Luminary staff, she apologized for the error.

PROCLAMATION AND PRESENTATIONS


A.
Introduce new Police Sergeant Mario Garcia

Acting Police Commander Rucker introduced the City’s newest police sergeant, Mario Garcia.  He summarized Sergeant Garcia’s background and experience and welcomed him to the staff.

Sergeant Garcia said he was pleased to be join the Police Department and looked forward to working in Brisbane.


B.
Commendation honoring Bill Lawrence upon his retirement as Santa Claus

Mayor Richardson read a commendation honoring long-time Brisbane resident Bill Lawrence upon his retirement as Santa Claus in the town’s annual parade.  She thanked Mr. Lawrence and presented him with a plaque.

Mr. Lawrence expressed his appreciation to the people of Brisbane for recognizing and honoring him.  He said he always enjoyed working to make the community better.  He extended his best wishes to Mayor Richardson, Councilmembers, and City staff.

Dan Carter, president, Brisbane Lions Club, presented Mr. Lawrence with a bouquet of flowers and praised him for his exemplary service to the community.


C.
Brisbane Well Community Presentation

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels provided an update on some of the health and fitness programs offered by the City of Brisbane and the Brisbane School District.  He noted obesity has been an increasing problem in recent years.  He said estimates are that 65 percent of adults in the U.S. are overweight, and 33 percent of those are obese; 33 percent of children and 25 percent of teens are at risk of obesity.  The California school fitness test administered in 2003 showed that over 75 percent of the state’s school children are considered unfit.

Mr. Skeels introduced Steve Waterman, superintendent, Brisbane Elementary School District, and invited him to discuss school programs.  

Dr. Waterman began by acknowledging Bill Lawrence’s many years of generosity and kindness to Brisbane school children.

Dr. Waterman said the school district is focusing on three aspects of wellness:  nutrition, knowledge, and activities.  In the area of nutrition, he reported, vending machines and snack foods have been replaced with healthier choices, children have become more involved in cooking and preparing food, and parents and staff have teamed up to provide healthy snack days.  

Dr. Waterman acknowledged that changing basic food choices is a difficult challenge, but said the schools will continue to educate students about healthy eating.  He said nutrition is being integrated with science curriculum and other learning activities.

In terms of physical education, Dr. Waterman said, Brisbane schools provide a balanced recreational program.  He talked about PE classes, swimming, tennis, dance, jazzercise, and running activities.  He noted formal PE is supplemented by class competitions at lunchtime and after-school sports.

Mr. Skeels introduced Barbara Longshore and invited her to discuss the PE program at Lipman Middle School.  Ms. Longshore showed a PowerPoint presentation illustrating various PE activities.  She described different types of dance classes, hiking groups, and running programs.

Ms. Longshore invited a Lipman PE class to demonstrate movement to music, and the students performed for the City Council and audience.

Mayor Richardson congratulated the students and thanked them for the performance.

Mr. Skeels encouraged people to take copies of the handouts listing local fitness programs and nutrition tips.  He introduced Recreation Department staff members Steve Beaty, Neal Block, and Russ Carmick.  Mr. Skeels acknowledged the assistance of the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission, and he introduced Commissioners Bonnie Bologoff and Randy Romriell.

CM Bologoff said he understood the PB&R Commission is working on a health and fitness program, and a report will come to the City Council next year.  Mr. Skeels confirmed that understanding.  He said the City will be offering a fitness fair at Mission Blue Center on a Saturday this winter.


D.
Acceptance of donation from Silverspot Nursery School for a playground shade structure

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said Silverspot Nursery School recognized a need for shade at the adjacent City playground, and they obtained a $6,000 grant from the Peninsula Community Foundation.  He introduced Rebecca Porteous, who wrote the grant, and Kerri Brough, president, Silverspot Board of Directors.  One of the preschoolers from the nursery school, Zach Porteous, presented the City with a check for $6,000 for a shade structure at the playground.

Ms. Brough thanked the City Council and the Parks and Recreation Department staff for their support.

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers expressed their appreciation to Silverspot Nursery School and accepted the donation.

Mayor Richardson proposed taking a short break to rearrange the seating area.  Councilmembers took a brief recess.

Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting at 8:15 p.m.


E.
Presentation by CDM on Environmental Engineering Peer Review - Baylands Remediation Efforts

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted this project began over a year ago in response to various environmental studies conducted by Universal Paragon Corporation.  He said the City hired CDM, a peer review consultant, to review the information and determine whether the work done to date has been characterized accurately. 

Mr. Breault commented that when CDM made its initial presentation to the Council last April, CDM identified a number of other reports and studies that needed to be reviewed in order to complete the project.  The City awarded a second amendment to the contract, and CDM finished its review of the documents.  Mr. Breault introduced Michael Gray, project manager, CDM, and invited him to present the final findings of the peer review.

Mr. Gray introduced his colleagues, Yosh Niznik, who conducted the landfill evaluation, and Cassandra So, who worked on the risk assessment for human health and ecological components.

Mr. Gray said the purpose of the presentation was to update the City Council on the work conducted by CDM.  He noted a series of additional documents were identified at the April meeting, and approximately 30 documents were provided.  He reported that CDM refined its findings and updated its recommendations based on the information to date.

Mr. Gray said the three primary objectives of CDM’s peer review were to provide an independent review of the applicant’s data, to serve as a community advocate to address community needs, and to support dissemination of project information.

Mr. Gray described the Baylands project area, the section proposed for development as Phase I, and the portions designated for future development, including the railyard itself.  He pointed out the boundaries of the landfill, Operable Unit 1 (OU-1), and Operable Unit 2 (OU-2) on a map.

Mr. Gray noted there are still areas where further evaluation is needed, but the scope of CDM’s review provides substantial information about the work already done and plans for future remediation.  He said CDM’s evaluation criteria included risk assessment, limits of waste, landfill settlement, landfill gas, groundwater quality and leachate, and the remedial approach.

For OU-1, Mr. Gray stated that risk assessment evaluations are currently incomplete, reflecting the fact that a final closure plan and development plan have not yet been determined.  

Mr. Gray noted CDM feels groundwater has been adequately characterized, but there are two issues -- the source of VOC’s and the B-sand VOC contaminant mechanism -- that need further study.  He advised that UPC has submitted a revised remedial action plan to the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) for the groundwater aspect of the work, and that plan is currently being reviewed.

Mr. Gray indicated that soil evaluations are incomplete.  He said DTSC has reviewed the draft soil remediation plan and is requesting additional work to characterize the site and a revised soil work plan.

Mr. Gray advised that surface water appears to be adequately characterized.  He said CDM recommends further study of the potential for soil vapor to migrate into buildings intended for occupancy as part of the commercial development.

Mr. Gray said the evaluation of the remedial approach is also incomplete, primarily because the final remediation action plans and development plan have not been submitted or approved.

For OU-2, Mr. Gray noted, the development plan has not been prepared, but the Regional Water Quality Control Board has approved an interim approach for remediating impacted soils.  He said CDM recommends further soil vapor study on this issue.  He added that the final remediation action plan depends on the approved development plan, so that remains incomplete.

Mr. Gray observed that there currently no Regional Board site clean-up order for OU-2.  He said the Regional Board staff indicate a site clean-up order will be adopted later in the development process, shortly after the EIR is completed and a development plan is finalized.

Mr. Gray gave a brief explanation of the background of the Baylands and the regulatory framework.  He noted the Brisbane landfill operated as a municipal landfill from 1933 to 1967, and this area is proposed for development as part of Phase I.  He added that the Regional Water Quality Control Board and the County of San Mateo currently have regulatory jurisdiction over this area.  Mr. Gray pointed out the old Schlage Lock site, and indicated the OU-1 area under DTSC’s jurisdiction.  He showed the boundaries of OU-2.

For the landfill area, Mr. Gray said CDM concluded the limits of waste, the landfill gas, and the groundwater quality and leachate have been adequately characterized.  He pointed out that landfill gas is a key issue for human health, and control of leachate is an important ecological concern.  He noted one area that needs further evaluation is differential settlement of the landfill surface, and UPC has identified this as an upcoming study.  

Mr. Gray advised that the final closure plan has not yet been developed, so evaluation of the remedial plan cannot take place until after that.  He concluded by saying that CDM feels the proposed  concept is consistent with industry standards, and a good regulatory framework exists, but the plan lacks sufficient detail, reflecting the fact that the final development plan has not been prepared.

Mr. Gray discussed the findings pertaining to OU-1 and OU-2 in more detail.  He identified some of the major contaminants present on the sites and showed the outlines of toxic plumes and contaminated soils.  He talked about the proposed remediation measures, including removal of soil, monitoring and extraction wells, a soil cap, vapor barriers, and engineering controls to limit human exposure.

Mr. Gray reviewed the areas where CDM’s evaluations were incomplete and further study is recommended.  

Mr. Gray reviewed and discussed the recommendations in the report.  First, he noted, CDM recommends that the City develop a mechanism to manage long-term uncertainties associated with maintenance of the infrastructure for the development, especially important for the landfill area and Operable Units.  Second, the City should develop a site conceptual model and remedial action plan to provide an integrated, development-based Baylands plan, a single document that houses all significant environmental information, approved and appropriate remedial actions, and provides a framework for evaluating development plans.  Third, the City should continue evaluating project documents for consistency with the approved specific plan and the City’s General Plan. 

Mr. Gray discussed and explained some specific recommendations regarding remediation for the landfill,  OU-1, and OU-2.

Mr. Gray outlined some of the next steps for the City.  He said CDM recommends that the City work with UPC to develop an integrated site conceptual model and development-based remedial action plan.  He suggested the City would benefit from meeting with regulatory agencies, especially with respect to OU-2, to better understand the site clean-up process.  Mr. Gray noted the City should also review the revised specific plan, the development concept, and future environmental documents. 

Mr. Gray discussed the timing of future studies and program sequencing.  He offered to answer questions from Councilmembers.

CM Panza thanked Mr. Gray for his presentation.  He said the report indicates there was not much new information and no surprises.  He asked if there was anything in the new material that had not been presented at a previous workshop.  Mr. Gray responded that the most significant information was regarding the status of the Regional Water Quality Control Board’s pending site clean-up order for OU-2.  With respect to OU-1, he said there had been a concern about whether the Sunnyvale sewer would provide a migration pathway for contaminated groundwater, and the documents provided by UPC demonstrated that contaminated groundwater is controlled with extraction wells and does not impact the sewer.

CM Panza asked if there were any other documents CDM felt should have been reviewed.  Mr. Gray replied that the packet of information from UPC was what had been identified.  He said that UPC provided some additional documents to facilitate the peer review.  He added that soil and groundwater issues, overall, are well understood, except for the few areas identified in his presentation.  Mr. Gray noted the additional information also helped reinforce the human health and ecological risk assessment.  He expressed his opinion that no major issues were being ignored.

CM Panza noted the report uses terms like “generally acceptable, with proper oversight,” which implies some reservation or lack of confidence.  Mr. Gray explained that he used the word “general” to describe the stage of development and evaluation.  He emphasized the need for additional studies, especially with respect to remedial actions.  For these reasons, and because the documents have not been finalized, he added, CDM cannot say definitively that the proposed remediation approach is appropriate.

CM Panza asked how the City can ensure proper controls and oversight.  Mr. Gray explained that the regulatory agencies will require regular monitoring and reports, and the City will have considerable input through the specific plan and the development agreements.

CM Panza observed that the peer review report indicates the studies done so far have characterized OU-1 and OU-2 fairly well, but the landfill area needs more examination and analysis.  He asked if Mr. Gray was aware of any major issues pertaining to the landfill.  Mr. Gray responded that CDM recommends that landfill gas monitoring be resumed.  He said the data used for the ecological analysis was limited, so it would be helpful to reconduct the screening level ecological risk evaluation.

CM Barnes drew attention to Table E2 and asked why the OU-1 groundwater items on have to wait until the development plan rather than being done concurrent with CEQA.  Mr. Gray explained that the Sunnydale sewer monitoring plan can be done later because the sewer impacts are already being mitigated, and new impacts would not take place until other remediation activities occur.  He added that the same would apply to the other items.

CM Barnes said he liked the idea of developing a single document with all of the remedial action plans in one place.  He asked how many remedial action plans are likely to be developed for the Baylands.  Mr. Gray answered that there are a number of ways to craft the documents, depending on the needs of UPC and the City.  He noted there will probably be elements addressing soil and groundwater and soil vapor independently, with maps indicating where these areas would be delineated with respect to the development.

CM Barnes asked about the long-term risk of settlement.  Mr. Gray responded that there are ways to predict settlement performance over a long period of time.  He said there was a study last year to evaluate the thickness of Bay muds beneath OU-2, and a component of that analysis simulated loading of the soil cap.  That study showed there would be only negligible differential settlement in areas where Bay muds are less than 5 feet deep; in areas with thick layers of mud, however, settlement of up to 2 feet can occur, and the typical duration is a few years to ten or twenty years.

CM Barnes asked Mr. Gray to describe the different types of vapor barriers that could be used at the Baylands, and Mr. Gray talked about barrier materials and options.

CM Bologoff emphasized the need to be absolutely sure about possible impacts to human health and the environment.  He observed that the executive summary refers to UPC as “the current owner” of the Baylands.  He clarified that there are a few portions of the Baylands that are not owned by UPC.  He asked if the studies would look at those portions as well.  Mr. Gray responded that the studies only pertain to UPC-owned land.  CM Bologoff asked about the possibility of contaminants migrating from adjacent parcels owned by others, and Mr. Gray said he had no information on that questions.

Mayor Richardson asked why explosive-proof utility boxes were being recommended.  Mr. Gray responded that this precaution avoids the potential for explosions resulting from methane gas leaks.

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers thanked Mr. Gray for his presentation.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from audience members.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, reminded Councilmembers that one of the purposes of the peer review was to determine the effectiveness of the proposed remedial actions to protect human health and the environment.  She noted the Planning Commission earlier this month approved a remediation plan for the railyard site without any controls to protect human safety, and the Commission indicated those measures will be determined later by the staff.  She expressed concern that none of the work so far has been through a CEQA process, and she said she was disappointed that the peer reviewers had not recommended developing the remediation plan and controls in advance of the other approvals.

Ms. Dillworth said another goal of the peer review was to evaluate potential compatible alternative remedial measures.  She observed that the only measures discussed were conventional in-situ methods, and there has been no real discussion of alternatives.  She noted seasonal changes were not addressed either.  Ms. Dillworth recommended requiring leachate detection for the area near 101 and east of 101 to ascertain whether leached materials are getting to the Bay.

Ms. Dillworth also expressed concern about the risk of liquefaction during an earthquake.  She questioned whether leaving toxins in place and covering them will adequately protect the public. She urged the City to address this issue early in the process.

Ms. Dillworth recommended monitoring for radioactive wastes as well as other substances.

Ms. Dillworth asked whether CDM reviewed Brisbane’s General Plan to determine whether the SFO values are consistent with the ecological values of the community.

Finally, Ms. Dillworth observed that the tank farm and areas along Industrial Way are not included in the study.  She recommended considering information about potential toxins in those areas as well.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane resident, thanked the consultants for their work.  She noted the complexity of the issues are reflected in CDM’s recommendations, and she urged the City Council to implement all of them without modifying or simplifying them.

Ms. Johnson commented that the idea of an integrated development plan that encompasses environmental and human health issues sounds similar to the existing General Plan, which contains many policies and programs advocating an integrated approach to land use planning.  She recommended dealing with the Baylands as a whole.  She agreed with Ms. Dillworth that potential hazards on adjacent property should also be considered.

Ms. Johnson noted it is sometimes difficult for the City to work with developers and regulators, so it would be beneficial to develop a better process to ensure ongoing consultation and communication.

Ms. Johnson urged the City Council to follow up on all of CDM’s recommendations and issues for further study.  She pointed out there is a considerable amount of information that is still unknown, and having a coherent, stepped approach would help guide that process.

Haji Jameel, Brisbane resident, said he was watching the meeting on television and felt obliged to come down to comment on some of the soil analysis.  He noted Bay mud in general is not a consistent material, and much of the landfill has garbage mixed with mud, so it would be difficult to predict the amount of settlement with any certainty.  He advised that settlement also depends on the type of construction and the design of specific buildings.  

Mr. Jameel stated that engineers often recommend removing all soil that is not properly compressed and replacing it with engineered fill.  He added that this is the only way to ensure safety.  

Mr. Jameel agreed with CM Bologoff that the City needs to be certain about the project’s safety.  He talked about use of membrane technology on the Red Line project in Southern California, noting there were a series of problems, and some materials appear to be subject to cracks, a major concern in seismic events.  He emphasized the need to have flexible rather than rigid membranes, and recommended not trying to cover such big areas.  Mr. Jameel urged the City to look into the possibility of 100- and 200-year floods.  He noted long-term changes in the water table could determine how pollutants migrate.  

Mr. Jameel commented that there is still much work to be done and many uncertainties that need to be resolved.  In particular, he noted, the information is inconclusive to determine whether settlement will be a problem.  He suggested continuing this matter to provide for a more detailed analysis of certain issues. 

Jamie Dunn, Brisbane resident, said that as a citizen, she expects City Council members to be knowledgeable and current and to have read all the reports pertaining to matters that come before them.  She expressed disappointment that the majority of the current Councilmembers did not seem adequately prepared to comment and ask probing questions about the presentation.

Ms. Dunn noted that over the years, the community has had to depend on a few people to attend meetings, review materials, ask questions, and make comments and presentations on behalf of the public.  She said Councilmembers need to do their homework instead of relying on their constituents to raise issues involving the safety and health of the community.

Mr. Dunn observed that after tonight’s presentation, with the exception of CM Bologoff, the Council glossed over the information and complimented the consultant, similar to the way the Council earlier to the dancers after their performance.  She emphasized that the issues involved in this matter are far more serious and dangerous.  She noted the presence of toxins affects everyone in Brisbane, their children, and their future livelihoods.

CM Panza asked the staff to outline the next steps.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the staff will prepare a series of recommendations based on the CDM report.  He added that the staff will be coming back soon with a proposal to hire an engineering consultant to follow up on the CDM recommendations and conduct the additional studies.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1272 - $ 323,856.55

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1272.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Negative Declaration and introduction of Ordinance No. 507, amending the Sierra Point Development Agreement by extending its expiration date from December 31, 2005 to December 31, 2010

City Attorney Toppel said the proposed ordinance extends the term of the Sierra Point development agreement by another five years, preserving the current land uses.  He noted any new uses, including research and development, would require a General Plan amendment to change the authorized land uses.

He recommended adopting the negative declaration and introducing ordinance as proposed.

CM Panza noted the Planning Commission was unable to agree on whether the agreement should be extended.  He asked about the drawbacks of not extending the agreement.  Mr. Toppel responded that if the agreement is not extended, the zoning and land uses will remain in place, but the developer’s vested rights would not be assured.  He observed that this could deter the developer from making any major investments or preparing plans for the site.  He added that not extending the agreement could also make it more difficult for the City to unilaterally change the allowable land uses in the future.

CM Panza said he saw no down sides to approving the extension.

Mayor Richardson asked about the possibility of incorporating language in the ordinance to give the City more flexibility to ask the developer to consider City-proposed land use changes in the future.  Mr. Toppel noted the City can always ask the developer to consider a change, and the contract can be modified if both parties agree.

Community Development Director Prince emphasized that approval of the development agreement does not constitute approval of any development permits.  He said any discretionary permits would require a public hearing process and CEQA review.  He noted the Planning Commission discussed concerns that approving the development agreement could delay the public amenities and improvements, but the discretionary permit process would be the vehicle for exacting those kinds of benefits.

Mr. Toppel stated that in addition to the development agreement, the City has design guidelines for Sierra Point.  He noted the design guidelines can be amended at any time without an ordinance.  He expressed his opinion that none of the City’s options or discretion will be limited by extending the development agreement.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and invited comments from the audience. 

Clarke Conway, Brisbane resident, agreed with CM Panza that the City should extend the development agreement.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Council on this issue, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.

CM Bologoff asked what would happen if Opus came in with a proposal for a residential development.  Mr. Prince answered that a General Plan amendment would be required because residential use is currently not allowed at Sierra Point.  He noted research and development, one of the ideas currently under consideration by the developer, would also require a General Plan amendment.  CM Bologoff confirmed that any proposed development would have to come back to the City for permit approval.

CM Bologoff asked how the development agreement affects the landscape and lighting district.  Mr. Toppel stated that there is no effect because the landscape and lighting district deals with the existing infrastructure.  He added that if future improvements result in higher expenses, the property owners would need to approve an assessment increase.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the Negative Declaration and introduce Ordinance No. 507 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute the Third Amendment to the agreement concerning project approval documents
City Attorney Toppel said this agreement covers interim work that needs to be done to upgrade, restore, and maintain existing infrastructure improvements and add new improvements.  He noted most of the work relates to traffic improvements, and the list was developed by the developer and the City Engineer.

CM Bologoff noted this agreement sets a 180-day deadline for completing the improvements, and he asked if any of that work had been done.  Mr. Breault responded that no work had been done.  CM Bologoff asked the staff to monitor the project and report back when the work is completed.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the third amendment as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
NEW BUSINESS


A.
Receive annual Open Space Report from the Open Space and Ecology Committee

On behalf of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented the third annual report on the status of the City’s open space program.  He reported that the City acquired eight more parcels during the past year, adding slightly more than 10½ acres to the 10 acres or so acquired in 2000.  He drew attention to the map attached to the end of the report.

Mr. Smith said the City has now received a total of $835,000 in federal and state grants for land acquisition, and the City has contributed $599,000 in matching funds.  He noted the Open Space Fund will have a balance of approximately $62,000 at the end of this fiscal year.

Mr. Smith advised that grant funds are likely to be less available in the future.  He said the California Coastal Conservancy indicated they will have no more funds unless another state bond passes, and the state’s fiscal condition makes it unlikely the state will appropriate any general fund money for this purpose in the foreseeable future.  Mr. Smith reported that the City applied for another federal grant this year, but that grant request was not accepted.

Mr. Smith stated that in addition to the City’s purchases, there is one approved density transfer parcel currently pending as part of the Humboldt Road Partners project.

Mr. Smith noted that with ownership of open space comes the responsibility of maintenance, and over the past three years, the City Council has appropriated approximately $20,000 per year for a vegetation management program.  He said the program consists of three components:  community stewardship and habitat restoration efforts, eucalyptus control, and vegetation mapping to identify the specific areas where the most serious invasive species exist.  Mr. Smith reported that the Open Space and Ecology Committee is currently developing recommendations for the third year of the vegetation management program, and that proposal will be coming to the City Council soon.

CM Bologoff asked how many parcels are available for density transfer.  Mr. Smith responded that donor parcels must be within the area designated in the Open Space Plan as the highest priority for preservation.  He estimated there were probably 55 or 56 parcels in that area, of which 28 are City-owned.

CM Bologoff asked if the City will need to acquire the land used to create the future trail system.  Mr. Smith said there are a number of informal trail corridors in the area on privately owned parcels.  He noted trails crossing private property can be secured permanently by acquisition of an easement, and easements can be obtained either voluntarily from a property owner or as a condition of a development approval.

CM Bologoff said he understood the Open Space and Ecology Committee was working on a green building ordinance.  Mr. Smith confirmed that the committee was working on this task.  

CM Panza expressed his appreciation for the work being done by the committee.  He noted the report contains a number of recommendations regarding maintenance, and he suggested focusing on maintaining City-owned property now that grant funds are drying up.

Councilmembers thanked Mr. Smith for his report and commended the committee for its good work.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the disaster preparedness day on Saturday, November 12, from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.   He said the theme of this year’s event is “Is Your Family Ready?”  He encouraged everyone to participate.


B.
Public Works Department Monthly Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault provided an update on the Department’s plans for the next 30 days.  He said road crews will be working on Bayshore Boulevard interim striping for safety, with permanent striping and reflectors being installed when all of Bayshore is paved.  Mr. Breault reported that the lower portion of Humboldt Road and the upper portion of Visitacion Avenue will have pavement overlays.  He noted the rest of the roads in town have been completed.  Crews will be adjusting manholes and valve box covers, and then the restriping will take place in a couple weeks.

Mr. Breault said PG&E will be starting its paving project along southbound Bayshore between Main/Industrial to Guadalupe Canyon Parkway.  He noted medians will be installed next spring when the City completes paving the northbound lanes.  He added that PG&E will be working on Guadalupe Canyon Parkway for several more weeks.

Mr. Breault advised that City crews are replacing traffic loops at a few intersections.  

Mr. Breault reported that the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project was well underway.  With the north side detour now in use, the contractor will begin working on the west side.  Mr. Breault said the access road is in, and work on the embankments will start soon.

Mr. Breault noted the Public Works Department is cleaning storm drain catch basins, an especially important task after the first heavy rains and winds of the season.  He said other upcoming work includes the annual cleaning of the water tanks, unidirectional flushing in central Brisbane, installation of remote meter readers, and completion of the Lake Street Pump Station.

Mr. Breault informed the Council that a vandal-proof timer enclosure was installed at the tennis court lights to prevent unauthorized after-hours use.  

Mr. Breault said the staff will be installing a new NEC-compliant electric panel for the Christmas tree at Community Park this year.

Mr. Breault noted the project at the end of San Francisco is still at a bare dirt stage, so the staff has been trying to work with the contractor and owner to prepare for the rainy season.  He said a Regional Water Quality Control Board inspector visited the site recently and issued a letter ordering compliance by the end of this week to prevent imposition of fines.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of September 12, 2005

B.
Approve City Council Minutes of October 3, 2005


C.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an Underground Utility District Agreement and a Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, Inc. for 700 San Bruno Avenue

D. Authorize the Mayor to execute a Second Amendment to the Joint Powers Agreement establishing the San Mateo County Narcotics Task Force

E. Authorize the Mayor to execute a Declaration of Restrictions for 462 Mariposa Street

F. Adopt Resolution No. 2005-60 authorizing execution of an Amendment to the Joint Powers Agreement establishing the Criminal Justice Council of San Mateo County, terminating the Joint Powers Agreement

G. Approve request from Brisbane AYSO for waiver of lighting use fees at Mission Blue Field

H. Approve appropriation of $51,250 to pave the field adjacent to the Skate Park

I. Approve co-sponsorship event with Filmmaker David Brown on November 19, 2005

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

CM Bologoff informed the City Council that the PB&R Commission recently heard a presentation from Calvin Webster about a proposal to install bird identification signs along the lagoon.  He said the PB&R Commission will be discussing the matter and sending a recommendation to the City Council soon.


B.
Mosquito Abatement District Representation

Councilmembers agreed that Bob Maynard was doing a good job representing Brisbane and should be reappointed.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to reappoint Bob Maynard for a four-year term.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to a Closed Session at 10:30 p.m.


A.
Conference with real property negotiator regarding APN’s 007-543-010, -020, -030, -040, and 007-530-010, -020, and -030

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 10:35 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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